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MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE  
PLANNING COMMITTEE  

  
TUESDAY 3 MARCH 2015 

COUNCIL CHAMBER, TOWN HOUSE, HADDINGTON 
 

 
Committee Members Present:  
Councillor N Hampshire (Convener) 
Councillor D Berry 
Provost L Broun-Lindsay 
Councillor S Brown 
Councillor J Caldwell 
Councillor S Currie 
Councillor T Day 
Councillor A Forrest 
Councillor J Gillies 
Councillor J Goodfellow 
Councillor D Grant 
Councillor W Innes 
Councillor P MacKenzie 
Councillor K McLeod 
Councillor J McMillan 
Councillor J McNeil 
Councillor T Trotter 
Councillor J Williamson 
 
Council Officials Present:  
Ms M Ferguson, Service Manager – Legal and Procurement 
Mr I McFarlane, Service Manager – Planning   
Mr G Talac, Transportation Planning Officer 
Ms P Bristow, Communications Officer 
 
Clerk:  
Ms A Smith 
 
Visitors Present:  
Mr D Scott 
Mr M Quinn 
 
Apologies: 
None 
 
Declarations of Interest: 
None 
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1. MINUTE OF THE MEETING OF THE PLANNING COMMITTEE OF 3 
FEBRUARY 2015 

 
The minute of the Planning Committee of 3 February 2015 was approved.  
 
 
2. PLANNING APPLICATION NO. 14/00913/PM: VARIATION OF CONDITION 

2 OF PLANNING PERMISSION IN PRINCIPLE 12/00924/PPM TO ALLOW 
FOR THE DEVELOPMENT AND OCCUPATION OF RESIDENTIAL UNITS 
FROM BOTH THE WESTERN (A6094-SALTERS ROAD) AND NORTHERN 
(A199) ENDS OF THE SITE AT LAND TO SOUTH, EAST AND WEST, 
WALLYFORD  

 
A report was submitted in relation to Planning Application No.14/00913/PM. Iain 
McFarlane, Service Manager for Planning, presented the report, summarising the key 
points. The report recommendation was to grant consent.  
 
Mr McFarlane responded to questions, referring Members to the application for 
renewal of planning permission in principle 12/00924/PPM, granted by the 
Committee in November 2014. He advised that further details would be determined 
by the detailed planning applications which would come to Committee in due course. 
In relation to delivery of the primary school he advised that the main governing factor 
was the Section 75 Agreement attached to the earlier grant of planning permission.  
 
Grant Talac, Transportation Planning Officer, responded to questions about the 
distributor road, signalisation, interchange improvements, Salters Road and traffic 
calming measures. He provided further clarification about levels of finish on the 
distributor road and the Roads Construction Consent process.  
 
Derek Scott, representing Derek Scott Planning, agent for the applicant, and Martin 
Quinn, also responded to questions from Members. Councillor McNeil asked if 
discussions were taking place with NHS Lothian regarding provision of a medical 
facility. Mr Scott confirmed that discussions were taking place, adding that this issue 
had been raised by the community council and others during the consultation 
process. In relation to other facilities intended within the civic centre, queried by 
Councillor Berry, Mr Quinn indicated these would be demand led; discussions were 
taking place with several retailers. Mr Scott indicated they had a number of 
applications currently with the Council; one of these was a detailed application 
regarding infrastructure for the site. In relation to their work programme they hoped to 
start work in June/July this year and, assuming this start date, planned to have the 
first house occupied in June/July 2016 so the distributor road would be completed by 
that date.   
 
Local Member Councillor Currie appreciated the request for the variation, to enable 
more rapid progression of this development. He did have concerns however about 
the timing of completion of the proposed school, not available for use prior to 
occupation of the 300th house and potential issues associated with this. He supported 
the application but also had further concerns about some traffic issues. 
 
Local Member Councillor Caldwell welcomed progress on this site. He was pleased 
to note the traffic calming measures on Salters Road, as this was an issue constantly 
raised by the community council. He would be supporting the recommendation. 
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Local Member Councillor Forrest also welcomed progress on this development. The 
distributor road would benefit Wallyford, building the site from both ends would also 
be beneficial. He would be supporting the report recommendation.   
Councillor Innes stated that this site was one of the key strategic sites in the Local 
Plan; he was delighted it was now progressing, it was essential for this site to be 
developed. He added that the lack of strategic sites coming forward meant pressure 
from developers for other sites in the county. He would be supporting this application. 
 
Councillor Berry associated himself with Councillor Innes’s comments. He stressed 
the need for better connections between new and existing developments, building 
communities rather than just building houses. The Council should also be more 
creative in outlining its requirements for civic areas/community spaces. He made a 
plea for the Council to be more proactive in future. He supported the application.  
 
The Convener referred to completion of the distributor road, stating that from the day 
the road was completed traffic would transfer from Salters Road to this new road; it 
would become a very busy road. He felt that to only have a base course level finish 
would not be sufficient; it should have a final finish from commencement of use and 
the road would then be adopted by the Council. He proposed this amendment to part 
(ix) of condition 2. 
 
Councillor McNeil supported this amendment. 
 
Councillor Currie cautioned that this was a 10 year project so there would be 10 
years worth of construction traffic on this road, continual repair work would need to 
be carried out by Road Services. 
 
The Convener accepted that some damage would be done by construction traffic but 
argued that many people from across East Lothian would be using this distributor 
road; the amendment was proposed for safety reasons.  
 
Councillor Innes stated that this road was slightly different from the usual road in a 
new development; it was a distributor road that would relieve traffic on Salters Road 
and therefore needed to be of a decent standard. 
 
Provost Broun-Lindsay remarked that Members were being asked to agree to a 
fundamental difference to the application that would affect the Council’s budget for 
the life of this project; for the benefit of the Council’s purse, the Committee should 
determine the report as it stood. He did not agree with the Convener’s suggestion.  
 
Several other Members entered the debate, some opposing the amendment, some 
expressing support. 
 
The Convener brought the discussion to a close. He noted the differing views 
expressed by Members. He asked the Committee to vote on the proposed 
amendment to part (ix) of condition 2, that the distributor road should be completed to 
final finish level prior to the occupation of the first house, the road would then be 
adopted by the Council – reason: road safety.  
 
For: 7 
Against: 11 
Abstentions: 0  
 
The amendment therefore fell. 
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The Convener then moved to the vote on the report recommendation: 
 
For: 18  
Against: 0 
Abstentions: 0 
 
Decision 
The Committee agreed to grant planning permission for the following variation to 
Condition 2 of planning permission in principle 12/00924/PPM: 
 
 1 Condition 2 
  
 The details to be submitted pursuant to condition 1 shall include a revised phasing plan which 

shall accord with the following requirements:  
  
 (i) The traffic calming and environmental improvement works to be undertaken on Salter's 

Road must be completed prior to the commencement of development, unless otherwise 
approved by the Planning Authority following consultation with Transport Scotland.  

  
 (ii) Any improvements to the Wallyford and Dolphingstone interchanges as outlined in the 

transportation assessment to be undertaken prior to the commencement of development, 
unless otherwise approved by the Planning Authority following consultation with Transport 
Scotland.  

  
 (iii) Pedestrian links between each phase of development and the existing settlement to be 

provided prior to the occupation of the first dwelling house in each phase unless otherwise 
agreed with the local planning authority. 

  
 (iv) The supermarket(s) and local centre units must be complete and ready for letting by 

occupation of the 675th residential unit unless otherwise agreed with the local planning 
authority.  

  
 (v) The proposed school shall be completed and available for use prior to the occupation of the 

300th house unless otherwise agreed with the local planning authority. 
   
 (vi) The sports pitches, changing accommodation and allotments to be completed by 

occupation of the 675th residential unit unless otherwise agreed with the local planning 
authority. 

  
 (vii) The bus layover and passenger waiting facilities to be completed and available for use by 

occupation of the 675th residential unit unless otherwise agreed with the local planning 
authority. 

  
 (viii) Improvements to the community woodland to be completed by occupation of the 675th 

residential unit or occupancy of the new primary school, whichever is first, unless otherwise 
agreed with the Planning Authority. 

  
 (ix) The distributor road shall be completed in its entirety to base course level prior to the 

occupation of the first dwelling house and all pedestrian links connecting the proposed 
residential development areas to the proposed primary school shall be completed to adoptable 
standard prior to the first opening of the new primary school.  

  
 The phasing of the development of the site shall be carried out in strict accordance with the 

phasing plan so approved, unless otherwise approved in writing in advance by the Planning 
Authority. 

   
 Reason: 
 To enable the Planning Authority to control the development of the site in the interests of the 

good planning of the site. 
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3. PLANNING APPLICATION NO. 14/00916/PM: VARIATION OF CONDITION 
5 OF PLANNING PERMISSION IN PRINCIPLE 12/00924/PPM TO ALLOW 
FOR UP TO 90 UNITS TO BE COMPLETED IN YEAR 1, UP TO 150 UNITS 
IN YEAR 2, UP TO 150 UNITS IN YEAR 3 AND UP TO 60 UNITS IN YEAR 
8 AT LAND TO SOUTH, EAST AND WEST, WALLYFORD 

 
A report was submitted in relation to Planning Application No.14/00913/PM. Mr 
McFarlane presented the report, summarising the key points. The report 
recommendation was to grant consent.  
 
Members raised questions about library provision and class configuration of the 
proposed primary school. Mr McFarlane referred to the proposed community facilities 
as indicated in application 12/00924/PPM advising that these would be outlined 
further in the detailed applications yet to come forward; this application only 
concerned phasing of the housing units. With regard to the second point he advised 
that this was the configuration put forward by the Education Service.  
 
Local Member Councillor Currie noted that in the Education Service’s view the 
proposed variation of Condition 5 would not prejudice delivery of the proposed 
primary school or the Council’s education strategy for the expansion of Wallyford.  
 
The Convener reiterated that as mentioned by the Council Leader this development 
was of great importance to East Lothian. He moved to the vote on the report 
recommendation: 
 
For: 18 
Against: 0 
Abstentions: 0 
 
Decision 
The Committee agreed to grant planning permission for the following variation to 
Condition 5 of planning permission in principle 12/00924/PPM: 
 
 1 Condition 5 
  
 Housing completions in any one year (with a year being defined as being from 1st April to 31st 

March the following year) shall not exceed the following completion rates: 
  
 Year 1-   90 residential units 
 Year 2- 150 residential units 
 Year 3- 150 residential units 
 Year 4- 150 residential units 
 Year 5- 150 residential units 
 Year 6- 150 residential units 
 Year 7- 150 residential units 
 Year 8-   60 residential units 
  
 If less than the specified number of residential units are completed in any one year then those 

shall be completed instead at Year 9 or beyond and not added to the subsequent Year. 
  
 Reason: 
 To ensure that the completion rates of residential development within the application site 

accords with the provision of education capacity. 
 
Signed  ........................................................ 
 
  Councillor Norman Hampshire 

 Convener of the Planning Committee 
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